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   Minutes of the Ordinary Council Meeting of Lilleshall Parish Council 
held at 7.00pm, Monday 3rd October 2016, at Lilleshall Memorial Hall.
PRESENT:  Councillors: A Baker, C Baker, K Cherrington, P Millard, D Shaw, B Taylor (Chair) and J Taylor.
STAFF:       C Binnington (Clerk)
There was 4 members of the public present
1. Welcome 
Councillor B Taylor opened the meeting and welcomed all present.
2. Apologies 
There were no apologies.
3. Declaration of Interest
Agenda Item  8
Councillors Millard, B Taylor and J Taylor are allotment tenants
4. Public Session
Local residents raised the following concerns:
· Mr Phillip Hawkins was unhappy with the amount of money being spent by the Parish Council on the following items:
· Office rental 
· Grass cutting contract disproportionate to previous council costs when under Lilleshall, Donnington and Muxton Parish Council.
· Lilleshall residents subsiding Donnington and Muxton Allotment tenants
· Proposed costs for replacement of street lighting.

· Mr Graham Platt wanted to know when the detailed breakdown of the audited accounts would be available on line as stated in the newsletter.   He asked for confirmation that the date of the next meeting should be the 7th November, not the 3rd November as advertised.

· Mrs Jenny Clark asked for support from the Parish Council regarding building work taking place on land adjacent to 9 Hillside  which has not been agreed in the original planning applicaton.  
The Clerk was tasked to contact Telford and Wrekin Council’s Planning Enforcement 
Officer to find out if he is aware of any alterations to the origianal planning application.

5. Previous Minutes
Proposed by Councillor J Taylor, Seconded by Councillor Cherrington
RESOLVED that the Committee agreed to accept the minutes of the Parish Council meeting on the 5th September 2016.

The Clerk was requested to put copies of the agreed minutes on the Parish Council and Memorial Hall noticeboards.

6. Matters arising from previous minutes

Councillor A Baker asked that the Standing Orders are amended for the next meeting to include the authorisation of expenditure in extreme circumstances as agreed by the Committee.  This was following recommendation by SALC that the Chairman and one other Councillor may authorise expenditure in the absence of the Clerk in cases of exceptional circumstance.

Councillor Cherrington is currently obtaining quotes for a new parish noticeboard for the Humbers.

7. Planning Applications

The Committee discussed the following planning applications:-
TWC/2016/0832
               Cheswell Grange, Cheswell Drive, Cheswell, Newport TF10 9AE
               Change of use of part of agricultural land to use for weddings and other social functions/events
               (Use Class D2) including the erection of a boat house, marquee and the creation of associated car   
               parking.
               Applicant:  Mr and Mrs Neil Harley

Councillors raised concerns about the additional amount of traffic that the application would cause at the junction of the A518 which is already busy. The Councillors discussed noise levels from outside events to be held at the Grange, as residents are already experiencing increased noise levels when events take place at the Shropshire gold Club and Harper Adams University.

Proposed by Councillor C Baker, Seconded by Councillor J Taylor
RESOLVED that the Committee requested more information regarding the maximum capacity the venue will hold in order to assess the knock on effect of additional noise and traffic to local residents. The Parish Council also supported Telford and Wrekin Council’s request for an ecological report to be provided and asked that a copy is made available to the Parish Council.

               TWC/2016/0873
Sunners House, Donnington Drive, The Humbers, Telford TF2 8ND
Installation of 2 no roof lights, reposition of 1 no roof light and loft conversion into habitable space.
Applicant:  Mr Sunner

Proposed by Councillor C Baker, Seconded by Councillor Millard
RESOLVED that the Committee had no objection to this planning application.

8. Allotments

Councillor J Taylor reported that Lilleshall Allotment Society have requested a contribution of £150 from the Parish Council to complete the bunkers to be sited on the car park for manure / chippings.  The Allotment Association have already obtained a grant for £500 to provide the bunkers from Viola with the aid of Councillor J Taylor,  but had failed to include the cost of erecting the bunker in the grant application.  Councillor J Taylor said that she had expected that the bunkers would be erected by a working party of allotment holders  who would be cutting back heldging for new fencing and clearing pathways for new gravel provided by the Parish Council. 

Proposed by Councillor C Baker, Seconded by Councillor Shaw
RESOLVED that the Committee refused the request from the Allotment Society for a grant of £150 to complete the bunkers .



9. Finance

There was still a disagreement from Councillor C Baker on how the budget was presented and the Committee agreed to defer the item to the next meeting to give Councillor C Baker time to sit down with the Clerk and go through the figures.

Proposed by Councillor C Baker, Seconded by Councillor Cherrington
RESOLVED that the Committee accept the bank reconciliation for June, July and August 2016.

10. External Audit Update

The Clerk gave an update on  the completion of the External Audit by Mazars.  The document has been signed and returned by Mazaars and the invoice is due shortly.  The Clerk reported that the only amendments Mazars had requested were to round up all figures and to  amend one figure to include outstanding cheques which had been substracted.
Details to be put on the Parish Councils website and noticeboard.

11. Professional Development

The Clerk asked the Parish Council to consider her request for £250 funding to enrol with SLCC to complete the Clerk’s CiLCA training course and become a fully qualified Clerk.  All studying would be completed in the Clerk’s own time.
A discussion took place and Councillor A Baker asked if the course included a Finance module.           The Clerk explained that a series of six modules have to be completed, including a finance module.
Councillor A Baker recommended that the the Clerk paid for the course herself and that the Parish Council would refund the cost once the course is completed.

Proposed by Councillor A Baker, Seconded by Councillor Millard
RESOLVED that the Committee agreed to refund the cost of the CiLCA course upon completion by the Clerk.
The Clerk was unhappy with this decision, and pointed out that the former Parish Council had paid for the previous Clerk to complete a BA degree relevant to his post at greater expense.  Councillor A Baker replied that the former Clerk was only reimbursed the costs of the qualification at the end of the degree. 

12. Clerks hours

Councillor Shaw requested that the Clerks hours are increased by 3 hours per week to help with the back log of work associated with the Neighbourhood Plan.  Information needs to be filed and stored as well as updating the planning website and co-ordinating  correspondence.  Work should be completed by summer 2017.
Councillor A Baker requested that Parish Council work takes priority.

Proposed by Councillor Shaw, Seconded by Councillor Cherrington
RESOLVED that the Committee agreed for the Clerk to do an additional 3 hours per week specifically to assist with the Neighbourhood Plan.

13. Correspondence
Councillor Shaw read out an email he had received from Telford & Wrekin Council in which Vincent Marr had written in favour of the strategic landscape area.  The Parish Council was invited to make representation with regards to H10 inspection.  Councillor Shaw is happy to attend on behalf of the Parish Council.
Councillor Shaw updated that a circular will be distributed to all residents in the village advising residents of the strategic landscape area and how it will impact on the village.  Residents will be asked to send letters of support to Vincent Marr by 28th October 2016.  Housing infil in the village to be agreed at no greater than 5 houses.
Councillor Shaw offered to draft a letter on behalf of the Parish Council and distribute to residents as soon as possible.
Councillor A Baker reported that he had received correspondence from a resident offering to assist the Clerk with setting out the  finances as they are still not running smoothly.  The Clerk had already spoken to the Chairman about the offer of help and was happy to meet with the resident concerned. Councillor A Baker was tasked by the Chairman to accepted the offer of help and find out when the resident was available.
	Councillor Millard reported an issue with buses passing at the same time at the bottom of Limekiln  	Lane and being unable to pass due to a skip being placed by the bus stop.  Clerk to investigate.
14.  Date of Next Meeting
 Monday 7th November 2016 at 7pm 
 Venue:  Lilleshall Memorial Hall
 The meeting closed at 8:07pm
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